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The Annual General Meeting of the

Australian & New Zealand Bone & Mineral Society

will be held on Tuesday 3rd November 2015
at Hotel Grand Chancellor, Hobart
5.00-6.00pm
MINUTES
1 Welcome to ANZBMS Members

Allison Pettit, Elaine Dennison, Rachel Davey, Frances Milat, Colin Dunstan, John Eisman, Peter Ebeling, Mark Cooper, Egon Perilli, Mark Kotowicz, Timo Rantalainen, Tania Winzenberg, Ego Seeman, Don Gutteridge, Julian Quinn, Jackie Center, Michael Hooper, Belinda Beck, Andy Wu, Natalie Sims, Emma Duncan, Nicole Walsh, Ian Reid, Tania Crotti, David Musson, Markus Seibek, Christina Vrahnas, Jiake Xu, David Findlay, Chris Schultz, Julie Pasci, Sharon Brennan-Olsen, T.J. Martin, Matthew Gillespie, Gustavo Duque, Paul Baldock, Kun Zhu, Rebecca Mason Jarrod Meerkin, Mark Forwood, Nick Pocock, Nigel Gilchrist, Paul Anderson, Gerald Atkins, Howard Morris, Josh Lewis, Hong Zhen
2.
Apologies 

Gethin Thomas, Peter Croucher
3.    
Confirmation of the Minutes 


Annual General Meeting 9th September 2014, Queenstown
 
Minutes from the Annual General Meeting that was held on 9th September 2014, Queenstown were accepted as a true and accurate record.  

4.  
President's Report (M. Seibel)
Despite an increasingly difficult financial environment, our society remains in good shape. We cur​rently have 501 members, including 365 full and 124 student mem​bers. I am particularly pleased to see many younger people, both students and post-docs, joining ANZBMS and actively contributing to our scientific and broader missions. Also, our finances continue to be in good order as detailed in Gethin’s most recent finance report (see below). Despite variations from year to year, our revenue and expenses are pretty much balanced and we enjoy solid financial assets at over $1.2m in cash and term deposits. The conservative management of these resources over the years has allowed us to introduce a number of new and much needed initiatives. 

The perhaps most important of these is the ANZBMS ‘Gap Fellowship’. As most of you would know, obtaining funding for mid-career researchers has become a veritable challenge and as a con​sequence, the future career of many of our colleagues in bone and mineral research is in jeopardy. The ANZBMS has therefore created a new Fellowship Award with the intention to bridge shortfalls in salary funding for mid-career scientists. The society will fund up to two one-year ‘Gap Fellow​ships’ of $50,000, an amount that must be matched by the applicant’s administering institution. For further information on eligibility and how to apply please see www.anzbms.org.au/grants-and-awards-anzbms-gap-fellowship.asp.

I am pleased to report that ANZBMS has reached an agreement with the Clare Valley Bone Meeting Organising Committee to hold a co-badged meeting in 2016, with $15,000 in funding provided by ANZBMS. The Clare Valley Bone Meeting has an established place in the Australian meeting calendar with so far eight biennial meetings since 2000. The “Ninth Clare Valley Bone Meeting in Conjunction with ANZBMS” is scheduled to take place from 1 to 4 April 2016, offering another great opportunity for ANZBMS members to enjoy first-class science close to home. 

In 2016, ANZBMS will again offer up to 3 International Travel Awards of $1,500 each to support attendance of the Herbert Fleisch Workshop, a Gordon-style conference for students, post-docs and early stage principal investigators. The next workshop will be held in Brugge, Belgium, from 28 Feb to 1 March 2016 (for more information about the workshop please visit www.herbert fleisch@ibmsonline.org; information on how to apply can be found at www.anzbms.org. au/grants-and-awards-anzbms-international-travel-award.asp. Reports from the three 2014 award recipients can be viewed at www.anzbms.org.au/documents.
A further joint meeting took place in Canberra in September 2015. Members of the ANZBMS and the Australia New Zealand Society of Nephrology (ANZSN) met to address topical issues in the diagnosis and management of patients with CKD-Mineral and Bone Disorders. The meeting was jointly funded by the ANZSN and ANZBMS, with Amgen contributing a number of travel grants. The meetings proceedings will be collated by Grahame Elder and submitted for publication in the near future. According to Grahame, who organised this meeting on behalf of ANZBMS, the “contributions will also act as a local perspective on the upcoming CKD-MBD guidelines, due to be published in the new year by the Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) collaboration.” 

These new initiatives and awards are in addition to the many other awards traditionally given out at our Annual Scientific Meeting, and on behalf of ANZBMS, I thank Amgen and MSD Sharp & Dohme for supporting these prizes. 

Our society modernised constitution had been approved by the membership at last year’s Annual General Meeting in Queenstown (www.anzbms.org.au/constitution.asp). We have also updated our society’s Strategic Plan, with the inten​tion to focus our activities on those aspects deemed most relevant by the membership. The new Strategic Plan can be downloaded at www.anzbms.org.au/ missions-aims-goals.asp
While you are visiting the ANZBMS website, take a moment to browse through the ‘Annual Report 2014’, which summarises many of our society’s recent activities and achievements (anzbms.org.au/documents/anzbms2014_annualreportv09Final.pdf), have a look at our eNews and, if you are a fan, hook up with ANZBMS via Facebook. As always, my thanks go to Ivone and Anthony Malloy for keeping our website up-to-date and our membership so well informed. 

Special thanks go to Paul Mitchell, who worked day and night writing and designing our new Secondary Fracture Prevention Resource Centre. This important new resource will become part of the ANZBMS website in the very near future and will help clinicians in Australia to implement and effectively run Secondary Fracture Prevention programs at their hospitals. This initiative was supported by an unrestricted grant by Amgen to ANZBMS, for which I would like to express my sincere thanks. I would also like to thank Osteoporosis Canada for their permission to use their SFP Program initiative as an inspiration for our own.

At this point I would like to draw your special attention to the new ANZBMS Positions Paper on Secondary Fracture Prevention, a topic that many of you know is close to my heart. The Position Paper had been reviewed by the ANZBMS membership, and subsequently by a large number of other learned societies and organisations. Following endorsement by the ANZBMS membership and 12 other societies and groups, the document was finally published in May 2015, gaining considerable media attention at the time. Both the Position Paper and a special feature run on the ABC News program can be downloaded at www.anzbms.org.au/patient-information.asp.

The Position Paper on Secondary Fracture Prevention is a call to action to close the current gap in osteoporosis management. Following the example of the UK and the US, plans are now nearing completion for the formation of a National Fracture Alliance, with a first meeting of representatives from over 25 societies and organisations around Australia on 21 November 2015.

Our society continues to enjoy strong and productive links with other learned societies and organi​sations. This year’s ASM in Hobart is witness to yet another initiative aimed at strengthening our relationship with other societies in the field of musculoskeletal research and related areas. Together with the Molecular and Experimental Pathology Society of Australasia (MEPSA) and the Matrix Biology Society (MBSANZ), we are enjoying a first class and truly exciting joint meeting offering ample opportunity for cross-fertilisation and collaboration. At the last count, there were over 250 registrations and 196 submitted abstracts. You will be treated to a total of 100 oral presentations, including 38 from invited speakers, 56 from selected abstracts, 5 clinical cases and a Meet-The-Professor session. We will be welcoming 10 (!) international speakers from Europe, the US, Canada and Singapore, who will help making the Hobart meeting an unforgettable event. On behalf of the membership, I would like to thank Graeme Jones and Nathan Pavlos along with the members of the 2015 POC and LOC for their tireless work and commitment in planning and organising this event. Further thanks go to Ivone Johnson and Lara Birchby, whose contributions are indispensable for the success of any of our meetings. On behalf of ANZBMS, I also thank our industry sponsors for supporting this year’s ASM: Amgen/ GSK (Platinium), Actavis (Gold) and Orthocell (name badges). We also welcome our exhibitors, Apotex, Bruker microCT, Medtel, Hologic (who also sponsor a breakfast session on TBA), Eli Lilly and ThermoFisher.

Emma Duncan is currently finalising negotiations with the Endocrine Society of Australia regarding the ESA-SRB-ANZBMS joint ASM, to be held from 21-24 August 2016 at the Gold Coast Convention Centre (http://www.esa-srb.org.au/). I am sure the membership can look forward to a further exciting opportunity to forge new contacts and productive collaborations. 

Two years ago, the ANZBMS entered into a partnership with the International Bone & Mineral Society (IBMS) and our members tell us that they appreciate the benefits this partner​ship provides. A joint meeting with IBMS is planned for 17-21 June 2017 in Brisbane, so watch this space! 

The ANZBMS is a founding member of the International Federation of Musculoskeletal Research Societies (IFMRS) and remains an active partner with several of our members having joined key committees of this new organisation. It is highly likely that IFMRS and IBMS will merge in the near future, with the IFMRS becoming the lead organisation. 

Osteoporosis Australia and ANZBMS continue to enjoy a productive partner​ship. The AO/ ANZBMS Research Fund includes the Amgen/GSK Clinical Grant program while the Sambrook Award honours the legacy of the late Philip Sambrook and is open to all ANZBMS members. 

The Therapeutics Committee (Chair: Mark Kotowicz) had some disappointing news in 2015: Although a ratified report from the Evaluation Sub-Committee appeared to support a new item number for bone mineral density measurements in women using aromatase inhibitors for breast cancer, the MSAC has rejected our application. The reasons for this decision are unclear and Council will determine whether to launch a new application in the future. Please see Mark’s report further down. 
The Densitometry Committee (Chair: Nick Pocock) overseas the ANZBMS Training Course in Osteodensitometry, which continues to be well attended and raises significant funds for our society. Please refer to Nick’s report below for further information on current relevant issues such as the DOH’s planned review of Medicare re-imbursement for DXA scans. 
As always, special thanks are owed to the members of the Research Committee (Chair: Nathan Pavlos), which has been busy liaising with the NHMRC regarding the FOR classifications, the need for, and composition of Musculoskeletal GRPs, and the burning issues around current Fellowship Schemes. I would like to thank the committee members for reviewing the many abstracts submitted to this year’s ASM, and for organising the logistics around our societies many awards. I draw your attention to Nathan’s report further below. 

Congratulations to Jill Cornish and Ego Seeman, the recipients of the inaugural ‘ANZBMS Career Achievement Award 2014’. This award is given on a yearly basis to members of our society who made outstanding con​tri​butions to the bone and mineral field. I am delighted to inform you that this year’s awardee is Howard Morris, who also gave the Chris Nordin Memorial lecture at our ASM in Hobart. Please start thinking of potential nominees for the ANZBMS Career Award 2016. (For more information please go to http://www.anzbms.org. au/ grants-and-awards.asp.)
Further congratulations go to Ian Reid who received the 2015 Excellence in Research Award from the European Calcified Tissue Society.  

The ANZBMS also congratulates Peter Ebeling on being awarded an OA “for distinguished service to medicine in the field of bone health, through academic contributions and research initiatives in a range of administrative, executive and professional roles.” As you would know, Peter was the President of our society from 1999 to 2001, and has served the ANZBMS in many other roles over the years. More recently, Peter Ebeling (and Helena Teede, the current ESA president) were appointed to the NHMRC Research Committee.
It is with great sadness that the ANZBMS membership took note of the passing of one of our most revered and outstanding members, Professor Chris Nordin. I fondly remember meeting Chris at my first ANZBMS conference in Glenelg in 2002, when he invited me to sit down next to him and tell him about my plans as a newcomer to Australia. Holding his (cold) pipe in his hand, he reminisced about his own arrival on the Southern continent many years prior and gave me some useful advice for the years to come. Chris and I met often afterwards and I never ceased to admire his sharp intellect and warm heart. We have really lost a giant.    

As my term as ANZBMS President draws to an end I would like to thank all those who have prevented me from making a complete fool of myself. Foremost, I am forever indebted to Ivone Johnson who firmly guided me through the sometimes confusing maze of our society’s workings and peculiarities. Without her continuous support these last 26 months would have been impossible for me to survive. My sincere thanks also go to the members of ANZBMS Council, namely Matt Gillespie (Past President), Gethin Thomas (Treasurer), Gerald Atkins (Honorary Secretary), Emma Duncan (President-Elect), Natalie Sims, Elaine Dennison, Nick Pocock and Nathan Pavlos. Their commit​ment and hard work over the past 2 years made our Society what it is today. As it happens, Matt (after 10 years of service), Natalie and Gethin (both after 6 years) and Gerald (after 4 years of service) will leave ANZBMS Council to allow other members to engage with our society’s inner works. Thus, I welcome our new Council members for 2015/17, namely Peter Croucher (President-Elect), Rachelle Buchbinder, Rob Daly, Paul Anderson and Allison Pettit. Emma Duncan will take over as President and Nathan Pavlos will assume the ever-important role of Treasurer. Nick Pocock, Elaine Dennison and I will stay on Council to provide continuity and support.  

5.  
Future Meetings (E Duncan)
5.1
ASM 2016

Joint ESA-SRB-ANZBMS Annual scientific meeting in 2016
Gold Coast Convention & Exhibition Centre 

Sunday 21 August – Wednesday 24 August 2016
So in 2016, ANZBMS will join with the Endocrine Society of Australia (ESA) and Society for Reproductive Biology (SRB) for a combined Scientific Meeting, on Queensland’s Gold Coast from 21 – 24 August 2015.  With the three combined societies, over 900 delegates are expected – so it’s going to be an exciting and dynamic meeting and a great opportunity to build new collaborations with our endocrine and reproductive biology colleagues and to showcase our strengths in both basic and clinical bone and mineral research.

Our last meeting at the Gold Coast was in 2011 so many members will remember what a wonderful location the Gold Coast is for a conference – excellent conference facilities, good quality and affordable accommodation, rich rainforest hinterland with wonderful walks and award-winning wineries to explore, and of course the beautiful beaches only five minutes away for an early morning jog or midday swim between the flags.   And of course the science will be world-class.  

Profs Mike Rogers and Mark Cooper have kindly agreed to be joint ANZBMS chairs for the programme organising committee for this meeting.  The programme will include invited plenary presentations, seminars, meet-the-professor sessions, basic and clinical abstract presentations, young investigator awards, poster sessions – and of course many opportunities to network and discuss science and medicine, with a welcome function, students’ BBQ, mentoring sessions, and conference dinner and dance to celebrate being together and talking about clinical and basic science non-stop for three days.  Although we will have our own bone and mineral stream, delegates will be able to attend any of the three societies’ presentations, allowing for a diverse and broad conference experience.  

ANZBMS members will also be able to attend the ESA clinical and basic science weekends held immediately before the main scientific meeting.  These weekends have proved very popular with the ESA membership, particularly the more junior members of the society.  Both meetings are separate from the main scientific meeting and will require separate registration for interested participants.

So please mark the dates in your diary - ESA/SRB/ANZBMS 2016.  

5.2
ASM 2017 


Joint ANZBMS-IFMRS (previously IBMS) meeting 2017

Saturday  17 June – Wednesday 21 June 2017

Brisbane Convention and Exhibition Centre

I would like to start by thanking Gethin and Markus for the enormous amount of legwork that has gone into the organisation of this meeting already.

In 2013, ANZBMS signed an agreement with IBMS to hold a joint meeting in Brisbane.  As many members are aware, the IBMS is currently holding discussions about transitioning into the International Federation of Musculoskeletal Research Societies (IFMRS).  I have had a number of meetings with various representatives of the IFMRS and I am happy to confirm that IFMRS is committed to a joint meeting in 2017 and planning is now firmly underway.  

Originally this meeting was planned for late March 20147.  However, as the American Endocrine Society moved their main meeting from June to March, we felt it was prudent to move dates to those listed above to avoid conflicting conferences.

ANZBMS has secured substantial financial support for this meeting (comprising both cash and in-kind support) from the City of Brisbane, Brisbane Marketing and BCEC [Brisbane Convention and Exhibition Centre.  

We are hoping that the 2017 ANZBMS-IFMRS joint meeting will attract up to 1000 delegates.  The last joint ANZBMS-IBMS meeting in 2009 drew over 900 delegates, half of whom came from abroad.  In particular, the Japanese Society Bone and Mineral Research were strongly involved in the last combined meeting, as they have been with several of our ASMs recently.  We hope that JSBMR will again be richly involved.
We are currently drawing together the programme organising committee and local organising committees.  ANZBMS members who are keen to participate are encouraged to let me or another member of council know – it’s a great opportunity to work with international colleagues and develop invaluable exposure and experience to conference organisation and governance of our society.

Brisbane mid-winter is truly a revelation to those of you starved of sunshine in the deep south. The weather is balmy, the evenings cool, the rainforest lush, the water warm enough to swim, and the whales will be massing in Moreton Bay.  So mark the dates in your diary now!

6.  
Reports of Committees


6.1
Programme Organising Committee (N. Pavlos)
The ANZBMS/MEPSA/MBSANZ Programme Organising Committee has worked collaboratively and efficiently this year, with great support from Ivone Johnson, and our Professional Conference Organiser, Lara Birchby, to produce what we hope will be both an attractive and stimulating conference programme. This year we are fortunate to have an unprecedented international line-up with 10 invited plenary speakers from all corners of the globe including Mike Briggs (Newcastle University, UK), David Ke (UK), Henry Kronenberg (MGH & Harvard Medical School, USA), Lai Guan Ng (ASTAR, Singapore), Socrates Papapoulos (Netherlands), Johanne Martel-Pelletier and Jean-Pierre Pelletier (University of Montreal, CA), Mariusz Ratajczak (University of Louisville, USA), Jerry Turnbull (University of Liverpool, UK), Marian Young (NIH, USA). Almost 200 abstracts were submitted of which 56 have been accepted for oral presentation. Five clinical cases were additionally selected for Clinical Grand Rounds. The balance will be presented across five poster sessions including a session dedicated to 20 plenary posters. We are grateful to the 12 society members who refereed these abstracts. The submitted abstracts are complemented by 26 invited national speaker presentations and a Meet-the-Professor session by Lai Guan Ng.  We are grateful for the generous support from industry, in particular Amgen (platinum sponsor), Allergan (gold sponsor), OrthoCell (namebadge sponsor) and Hologic who will sponsor a breakfast symposium. As a result, we expect the meeting to run at a modest profit. We would like to thank all members of the POC, the LOC, the Session Chairs and all others who have contributed to this meeting for making it such a success.



6.2
Therapeutics Committee (M. Kotowitz)
MSAC Application 1313 – Bone densitometry item number for women with breast cancer on or commencing aromatase inhibitors

Although a ratified report from the Evaluation Sub-Committee appeared to support bone mineral density measurements at baseline and for women already using aromatase inhibitors with follow-up examinations every two years, the MSAC has rejected our application.  MSAChas indicated that a report outlining the reasons for rejecting the application will be forthcoming but has yet to be received.

Australian Commission for Safety and Quality in Healthcare – Clinical Standards on hip fracture care

The society has endorsed these recommendations and, in particular, has indicated strong support for the development of systems to prevent subsequent fractures after hip fracture and to collect data on re-fracture as a KPI for health services.

EVOLVE

This RACP initiative seeks to reduce the costs associated with low value procedures and seeks to develop lists of low value procedures from each of the Specialty Societies associated with the College, supported by an appropriate literature review.  After the initial meeting in Sydney, we proposed the we combine our list with that of the Endocrine Society of Australia but the project manager remains committed to having a list from each Society.

Members of the Therapeutics Committee have come up with the following suggestions:

· Vertebroplasty

· High dose vitamin D therapy

· Calcitriol for the treatment of osteoporosis

· Anabolic steroids for the treatment of osteoporosis

· Parathyroidectomy for asymptomatic or normocalcaemic hyperparathyroidism

· DXA monitoring outside of approved HIC indications

· Measurement of vitamin D for non-skeletal indications

· DXA for body composition

The ESA has suggested the following items that are relevant to bone and calcium disorders:

· Don’t routinely measure 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D unless the patient has hypercalcaemia or decreased kidney function

· Avoid repeated measurement of 25-hydroxyvitamin D in patients with osteoporosis on stable vitamin D supplementation

The next step in the process requires us to request that the clinical members of the society suggest any additional item and then to poll the membership to obtain a final list.  The RACP will assist in developing a survey monkey to achieve the final listing.


6.3
Densitometry sub-committee (N. Pocock)


ANZBMS Training Course

The course in Brisbane in February was very successful with over 70 registrants.  The next course is due to run in Sydney in April  2016.

DXA Medicare Item No.

The previously planned DOH review of the Medicare re-imbursement for DXA and the provisions of the service have now been deferred and are being incorporated into a larger review of Medicare service provision.

Body composition scans

The concerns about the entrepreneurial use/abuse of DXA for body composition was raised by the Densitometry to ARPANSA.  No action has been forthcoming.

6.4
Research Sub-committee (N. Pavlos)
The Research Sub-committee experienced a change of guard this year with Nathan Pavlos replacing long-standing ANZBMS member Dr Allison Pettit as Chair. On behalf of ANZBMS Council and the Research Subcommittee we would like to express our sincere gratitude to Allison for her selfless efforts as Research Chair. Although ending her term, we know that Allison will continue to remain an active member of the society and a prominent advocate for all ANZBMS researchers.

This year the Research Committee has continued to voice concerns raised by ANZBMS members with the NHMRC regarding appropriate FOR classifications, the ongoing need for the establishment of independent Musculoskeletal/Osteoporosis panels and greater representation and training for its members on grant review panels. Additionally, the Research Committee reviewed a submission for the NHMRC Portal concerning the paper “Current & Emerging Issues-NHMRC Fellowship Scheme”. We would like to thank Prof David Findlay for championing the detailed submission and providing a collective voice for all ANZBMS early-mid career fellows. 

ANZBMS also continues to promote self-engagement of all financial members with both state and federal politicians by leading individual submissions to the federal government over the increasing challenges faced by ANZBMS members under the current funding environment. Template submission letters were drafted by ANZBMS President Markus Seibel together with Research Committee Chair Nathan Pavlos and circulated to ANZBMS members to facilitate the ease of individual submissions. 

The 2015 Research Committee further provided recommendations and direction to the International Federation of Musculoskeletal Research Societies (IFMRS) Publications Task force regarding the editorial direction of BoneKEy Reports as a future IFMRS publication.  While discussions remain ongoing, the IFMRS is currently renegotiating with the Nature Publishing Group for a more tenable publishing model. 

Members of the Research Subcommittee also actively participated in the review of several high quality applications for this year’s Amgen GSK/OA ANZBMS awards. Additionally, committee members reviewed over 200 submitted abstracts for the 2015 combined ASM, and assessed numerous applications for both the Sol Posen , Kaye Ibbertson and Christine and T Jack Martin Travel Awards.  Ranking of awardees was exceptionally difficult this year based on the outstanding number of excellent quality applications received, a testament to the high standard of research being conducted by ANZBMS members.  ANZBMS Council and the Research Subcommittee was also proud to introduce a new initiative in 2015 in the form of the “ANZBMS Gap Fellowship” in the hope of supporting and retaining some of our best and brightest early-mid career researchers who narrowly missed out on fellowship funding in what is an increasingly fierce funding climate. 

Finally, I’d like to take the opportunity to thank all of the Research Sub-committee members for their contributions and support in 2015.

7.  
Treasurer's Report (N. Pavlos)

General Financial Result

2015 Member’s funds = $1,214,720

2014 Member’s funds = $1,078,785

The society is in a sound financial position with considerable funds conservatively invested. These funds have been accumulated due to previous significant profits from annual meetings and generous support from various other sources. Current external support is significantly less than previously and will likely remain at reduced levels. This also impacts profits from our meetings and we will likely see only small profits if any from future ASMs (except joint international meetings). The Council’s decision to support the Gap Fellowships will also likely impact on our future financial position and will be discussed later in this report. 

Overall Profit

$79,747 Profit (2014 = $43,041; 2013 =$18,374 profit)

We have made a strong profit in 2015 helped significantly by the surplus from the 2014 ASM in NZ (~$35,000). Credit must go to the Programme Organising Committee (POC) and Professional Conference Organisers (PCO) for this result while still providing excellent (and well-catered) Scientific Meetings. 

Following Australian accounting standards the Auditor assigns ASM revenues to the year received, and expenditure to the year when committed. Consequently, the gross income and gross expenditure in respect of each ASM will be reflected in the profit and loss account, as they occur, rather than simply recognizing a ‘net profit’ of each individual meeting.  

Investments

$588,660 Rural Bank Term deposit @ 2.80%. Matures 29/10/2015

$280,069 Investec Term Deposit @ 2.50%. Matures 30/12/2015

$134,312 Investec Term Deposit @ 2.50%. Matures 30/12/2015

Total = $1,003,041

We will continue to exercise a conservative investment approach. Although term deposits are yielding <3%, the current volatility in the share markets mean this still seems to be a prudent course. This yielded $29,163 in 2014-2015 with this income decreasing year over year with interest rates (2013-2014 interest = $37,612). 

Expenses

Our society expenses are stable at about $93,000 for 2014-2015. They are reduced on the previous year as we had some set-up costs for an upgraded internet and website service.

This includes;

Office - $60,000 (Rent + salaries + minor extras)

Audit - $4,800

IBMS associate membership - $20,000

Council meeting costs - $2,500

Awards - $24,000 (Christine & T Jack Martin Research Travel Grant ($15,000 - Amgen funded), Amgen-ANZBMS Outstanding Abstract award (x5, $1,000 each - Amgen funded), Roger Mellick and Chris & Margie Nordin Young Investigator Awards,  Kaye Ibbertson Award, Sol Posen Award (all $1,000, funded by the society))

Income

2014 Meeting profit – $35,000

Sponsorship - $64,000 (including $50,000 from Amgen for an unrestricted grant to study osteoporosis management in general practice and $10,000 from MSD)

Amgen donation - $20,000 (covers Christine & T Jack Martin Research Travel Grant ($15,000) and 5 Amgen-ANZBMS Outstanding Abstract awards ($1,000 each) 

ANZBMS satellite meetings (post graduate trainee meetings + densitometry) - $9,000 

Subscriptions - $53,000

Interest from term deposits - $33,000

Subscriptions have increased significantly over the last 2 years through reviewing unfinancial members and encouraging them to renew. Many thanks to Ivone for managing this. The Society should acknowledge the contributions of the 2014 ASM POC and Nick Pocock for overseeing the Densitometry Courses and Markus Siebel for his efforts for the postgraduate training meetings.

Future directions

For 2014-2015 we did not encounter any significant financial demands on the society and were able to increase our overall profit. Our current standard outgoings are likely to be fairly stable for the next few years with just minor increases to match cost-of-living expenses. Assuming moderate profits from meetings we should continue to realise a small profit every year.

In 2016 however the Society will be supporting the Gap Fellowships for the first time. The exact value of neither these fellowships nor the duration is yet to be finalised but will be a significant amount which will impact our income from interest on our term deposits. However the Council unanimously felt these funds are better spent supporting our researchers in very difficult times. The financial impact on the society’s income in the short-term is minimal compared to the potential impact on a researcher receiving a fellowship. 

For 2016, we anticipate income from interest to be ~ $25,000 (at an interest rate of 2.5%), accounting for slightly reduced term deposits due to supporting the Gap Fellowships.

I would like to offer my thanks to Ivone Johnson and Melissa Dupavillion who have provided excellent support to me as usual and Rod Laws of Tinworth & Co Chartered Accounts who has done a fantastic job on the accounts. 

I would also like to thank the Council for their support during my tenure as Treasurer and I wish my successor, Nathan Pavlos, good luck although he will not need it as he will be in safe hands with Ivone

7.1 Motion – Ratify audited accounts

The audited accounts were adopted by the members.

CARRIED.
8. Other business
8.1
New council 2015-2017

9. Date of next AGM – August 2016 Gold Coast
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